[image: image1.png]Association for

Paediatric
Palliative
_Medicine










[image: image2.jpg]:3/2(
Children’s
Hospices UK




Paediatric 

Palliative 

22 September 2011

Dear Children’s Hospice CEOs and Directors of Care,

Revalidation and appraisal for doctors working in children’s hospices

We are writing on behalf of the Association for Paediatric Palliative Medicine to alert you to the important role of hospices in the professional revalidation of the doctors they employ.  Medical revalidation is the process by which all doctors who are licensed with the GMC will regularly

demonstrate that they are up to date and fit to practise. Hospices are responsible for any doctors they employ being able to revalidate successfully. 
Most hospices will need to take some action in order to support the new processes. The briefing document that follows is intended to provide access to updated advice and information that you may find useful. Please also forward this for information to all doctors working at your hospice.   Systems are still being developed, much has yet to be decided, and proposals are changing quite rapidly, but hopefully the briefing document will give you an idea as to the current state of play and what you may need to do now in order to support revalidation for the doctors you employ.

The revalidation process for each doctor will happen every 5 years. It will require the successful sign-off of annual ‘whole practice’ appraisals (including supporting information and discussion covering all aspects of a doctor’s professional practice) over a 5 year cycle. Appraisals should be informed by the provision of appropriate supporting information, evidencing the General Medical Council ‘domains and attributes’ as spelt out in ‘Good Medical Practice (2006)’ http://www.gmc-uk.org/static/documents/content/GMP_0910.pdf . 

Each organisation employing doctors should make sure that their doctors have a mechanism and route for revalidation. Most hospice doctors will have a route to revalidation through other NHS roles.  If they don’t have NHS roles, the hospice will need to become a ‘Designated Body’ 
 for revalidation and appoint a ‘Responsible Officer’ (RO) for some of their doctors. (See briefing and appendices for more details). A Responsible Officer is a senior licensed doctor, whose role is to evaluate doctors’ fitness to practise. The RO has a duty to ensure that robust, efficient and reliable systems of clinical governance are in place to facilitate this. If the Responsible Officer is satisfied (through appropriate appraisal and governance processes) that the requirements have been met, he/ she will make a recommendation to the GMC that the doctor should be revalidated (re-licensed). A new publication from the GMC ‘Preparing for the introduction of medical revalidation: a guide for NHs leaders in England’ (2011) may also be useful. 
http://www.gmc-uk.org/Revalidation_guide_for_NHS_leaders__July_13_2011_.pdf_42622587.pdf
The first doctors are likely to revalidate from late 2012, based particularly on supporting information collected from April 2012, although doctors should have been collecting such information since licences were issued in 2009.  For doctors working entirely in the NHS, the systems for this will be relatively straightforward. For doctors with multiple roles, and/ or working partly in non NHS settings, things are more complicated.
What can hospices do now?


1. Check that each doctor you employ has a mechanism and route to revalidate and has worked out who their ‘Responsible Officer’ will be. If any of your doctors don’t have a clear route to revalidation, the hospice will need to become a ‘Designated Body’ and approach someone to act as Responsible Officer for these doctors. Consider exploring honorary NHS contracts. 

2. Consider undertaking an ‘Organisational Readiness for Revalidation’ self assessment process even if the hospice may not need to become a ‘Designated Body’.

3. Ensure that all doctors working for the hospice have a system in place for annual peer appraisal reflecting ‘whole practice’

4. Review the lists of supporting information and consider how these can be collected and made readily available for your doctors.

5. Make sure that your doctors have seen this briefing document, and the article in the September 2011 APPM newsletter for further information. 

For further details about the above, please see the briefing that follows.

With best wishes,
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Dr Susie Lapwood 



Co-chair, Association for Paediatric Palliative Medicine
Education and Training working party, GP Appraiser

Member of South Central Strategic Health Authority
Project Board for Revalidation

Clinical Fellow, Oxford Radcliffe Hospitals NHS Trust

Head of research, education and professional development
Helen and Douglas House hospices, Oxford

14a Magdalen Rd, Oxford  OX4 1RW

slapwood@helenanddouglas.org.uk   Tel. 01865 794749

[image: image5.png]




Briefing to support revalidation and appraisal for doctors working in children’s hospices, as at September 2011

What can employing hospices do now? 

Hospices are responsible for the doctors they employ being able to revalidate

1. Check that each doctor you employ has a mechanism and route to revalidate and knows who their ‘Responsible Officer’ will be. Doctors with portfolio careers must revalidate through an NHS link if they have one, even if this isn’t their main role. If you employ any doctors who do not have an NHS route to revalidation, the hospice will need to become a ‘Designated Body’ and appoint a Responsible Officer for any such doctors. If this is the case, you will hopefully have already had contact with your Strategic Health Authority as part of this process (if not, now is the time to make contact with the SHA and ensure that they are aware of the situation– Contact details can be found here: http://www.revalidationsupport.nhs.uk/or_2.asp). For information on the prescribed connection between organisations and individual doctors please see ‘How do I find out who my Responsible Officer is?’ on page 13 of the link below. http://www.dh.gov.uk/prod_consum_dh/groups/dh_digitalassets/@dh/@en/@ps/documents/digitalasset/dh_119418.pdf 
If the hospice needs to appoint a Responsible Officer for any of its doctors, you will need to consider who to approach – the RO for your local PCT and /or for your local hospital NHS trust would be good people to approach initially. Although they have no formal obligation to do so, they may consider providing this function for your doctors, particularly if you are providing palliative care services for their patients. The RO would then also advise as to appropriate systems (e.g. in house or external, within specialty or not) for annual whole practice appraisal (see 3. below).

Particularly for those hospice doctors who work collaboratively to support NHS services, providing advice, hospital inreach and community outreach, honorary NHS contracts either with hospital trusts or honorary ‘Practitioner with special interest’ contracts with the PCT may be worth exploring, particularly for those with no other NHS role. For doctors with honorary NHS contracts and no other NHS route to revalidation, it has been confirmed that the NHS Trust Responsible Officer (RO) for that contract would be their RO.

2. Consider undertaking an ‘organisational readiness for revalidation’ self assessment process. This is only essential for hospices that will need to be ‘Designated Bodies’, but sections 3 (about appraisal systems) and 4 (about organisational governance) in particular provide a good preparatory checklist for all organisations employing doctors. This will help ensure that suitable systems are in place to support whole practice appraisal and revalidation:  http://www.revalidationsupport.nhs.uk/files/ORSA_2010-11_v1.0.pdf
3. Ensure that all doctors working for the hospice have a system in place for annual peer appraisal that reflects and informs their whole professional practice. Doctors should normally have one medical appraisal (for revalidation) to cover all roles but this may be informed by separate performance reviews to cover additional roles. A separate performance appraisal is therefore likely to be needed in their paediatric palliative care role, to provide input to a generic NHS appraisal for example as a general practitioner. Alternatively, there could ideally be a unified appraisal undertaken by someone with appropriate expertise covering all their roles. The APPM includes a few doctors with expertise in paediatric palliative medicine who are also trained GP appraisers and could provide this unified function for some doctors if their PCT or Hospital trust is willing for this. It is recommended that a doctor should not usually be appraised by the same colleague more than twice in a 5 year cycle although local practice varies. The hospice will need to link with the Responsible Officers where their doctors have a prescribed connection and ensure that there is the appropriate flow of information to enable the RO to make a recommendation. 

4. Review the lists of supporting information that your doctors will require (see draft specialty guidance noted above). Discuss this with your doctors and troubleshoot any that will be problematic. Supporting information would be uploaded electronically to a revalidation ‘Toolkit’, (along with the doctor’s reflections on the information), so any patient-specific data should be anonymised.

Hospices will need to ensure that the organisation is preparing mechanisms to collect and make easily available that information that relates to their doctors’ hospice work (e.g. relevant audit, significant event analysis, quality improvement, patient / family feedback, colleague feedback), personalised for individual doctors where possible. New General Medical Council (GMC) guidance was issued in April 2011 outlining the revalidation framework and supporting information required (2 new documents, one about supporting information, one about overall framework: see links http://www.gmc-uk.org/doctors/revalidation/revalidation_gmp_framework.asp http://www.gmc-uk.org/doctors/revalidation/supporting_information.asp
Supporting Information requirements from GMC are now more flexible and less demanding overall than originally proposed. The Academy of Medical Royal Colleges is working to tailor the new GMC advice to each specialty. Draft proposals for each specialty are available here http://www.aomrc.org.uk/news-a-publications/205-whats-new.html.   In addition, it is recognised that the nature of supporting information that a doctor has available to them will also depend on local clinical governance processes.
The General Medical Council website has new guidelines for developing patient and colleague feedback systems and 2 pilot  tools:  http://www.gmc-uk.org/doctors/revalidation/9575.asp 
 GMC will shortly be issuing suggested tools, and guidance particularly for settings where patients may not be able to speak for themselves.  Hospices (particularly children’s hospices) are recognised as atypical settings in relation to obtaining patient / carer feedback.

NB Appraisal preparation should not be unduly cumbersome if appropriate systems are in place in the hospice to support it. Collecting the information should be straightforward, so that the doctor can then concentrate on personal reflection on the information, to inform a formative appraisal process. (Even with good NHS data collection, and collecting information through the year, Oxfordshire GPs spent on average over 10 hours on administration to prepare and follow up their appraisal, and around 3h for the appraisal interview in 2010-11). At present, appraisal preparation and the collection of data is considerably more onerous for those with multiple roles and / or working partly outside the NHS, many of whom have more than one annual appraisal to take into account their portfolio roles).
What can doctors do now?

We have made parallel updated information available for doctors via our September APPM newsletter and further information will be on the APPM website www.act.org.uk/APPM as it becomes available. 

Our hope is that appraisal will remain supportive and developmental, and that as plans evolve and simplify, revalidation will be straightforward for the vast majority of doctors. The APPM will be keen to hear of any individual queries or concerns in relation to revalidation and will wish to offer support in addressing them. Please contact Dr Susie Lapwood, on behalf of the APPM Education and Training Working Party.
Appendix 1 Useful links:

GMC: ‘The Way Ahead: Preparing for the introduction of medical revalidation: a guide for NHS leaders in England’ (July 2011). http://www.gmc-uk.org/Revalidation_guide_for_NHS_leaders__July_13_2011_.pdf_42622587.pdf
GMC: Good Medical Practice framework for appraisal and revalidation (revised April 2011) http://www.gmc-uk.org/doctors/revalidation/revalidation_gmp_framework.asp 

GMC: Supporting information for appraisal and revalidation (revised April 2011)
http://www.gmc-uk.org/doctors/revalidation/supporting_information.asp
GMC: Guidance on colleague and patient questionnaires (revised April 2011)
http://www.gmc-uk.org/doctors/revalidation/9575.asp 
GMC: ‘Good Medical Practice’ guidance for doctors (2006)

http://www.gmc-uk.org/static/documents/content/GMP_0910.pdf
Responsible Officer guidance (July 2010)

http://www.dh.gov.uk/prod_consum_dh/groups/dh_digitalassets/@dh/@en/@ps/documents/digitalasset/dh_119418.pdf . Page 13 has table ‘ How do I find out who my responsible officer is?’

Organisational readiness for revalidation self assessment tool and briefing note

http://www.revalidationsupport.nhs.uk/files/ORSA_2010-11_v1.0.pdf
http://www.revalidationsupport.nhs.uk/files/Briefing_for_DBs_on_ORSA_exercise_010211.pdf

http://www.revalidationsupport.nhs.uk/ and www.appraisalsupport.nhs.uk for more general information about revalidation and appraisal. The former  hosts the draft ‘Medical Appraisal Guide’at http://www.revalidationsupport.nhs.uk/medical_appraisal_guide/
and ‘Responsible Officer newsletters’ at : http://www.revalidationsupport.nhs.uk/RO_News.asp 
Draft specialty-specific guidance on supporting information (August 2011) is available at  http://www.aomrc.org.uk/news-a-publications/205-whats-new.html
RCGP Revalidation guide for GPs v 5 (Dec 2010) http://www.rcgp.org.uk/pdf/Guide_to_Revalidation%20for%20GPs_fifth_FINAL.pdf
NB This may be revised once new specialty-specific guidance has been agreed

https://appraisals.clarity.co.uk/ for an Appraisal toolkit and electronic forms etc. This site includes a proforma 'Structured Reflective Template' (SRT) for each section in the supporting tools. (Note new website address from 21.5.11)
http://www.appraisalsupport.nhs.uk/news4.asp?item=08052007090123  - for structured reflective templates to personalise reflection on supporting information, useful for those without access to the Clarity site. 

Appendix 2 Summary of revised GMC guidance to inform revalidation (April 2011):

1. The Framework reflects Good Medical Practice (revised) : 4 domains, each with 3 attributes:

i) Knowledge, skills and performance (maintaining performance, applying knowledge and experience, clear documentation)

ii) Safety and quality (contributes to systems to protect patients, responds to safety risks, protects patients and colleagues from risks imposed by own health)

iii) Communication, partnership and teamwork (communicates effectively, works constructively with colleagues, delegates effectively)

iv) Maintaining trust (shows respect for patients, treats patients and colleagues fairly and without discrimination, acts with honesty and integrity)

2. Supporting information (simplified and more flexible than before). For revalidation will need to demonstrate the 12 attributes above over the 5 year cycle.

i) Consult your faculty guidance for detailed requirements (RCGP, RCP, RCPCH)

ii) Documents submitted need to demonstrate general information, keeping up to date, reviewing practice, and feedback on practice.

iii) 6 types of supporting information, all to be provided and discussed at least once in 5 year cycle, reflecting own practice (reflecting all roles for those with portfolio careers)

a) CPD (covering scope of practice, focus on evaluation and impact, needs-based and developmental)

b) Quality improvement activity (e.g. clinical audit measuring care with which doctor is directly involved, review of clinical outcomes, case review or discussion, audit of teaching, evaluating effectiveness of piece of management / policy)

c) Significant Event analysis (an unintended event that could lead to harm. Log participation in discussion, learning, actions taken).

d) Patient feedback where applicable (administered independently of doctor and appraiser, once in 5y). Could be parent / carer rather than patient feedback.

e) Colleague feedback (administered independently of doctor and appraiser, once in 5y)

f) Review of complaints and compliments
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�  A Designated Body is an organisation that provides health care; an organisation that sets standards and policy for delivery of health care; or in some circumstances a specialist organisation that employs or contracts with doctors (Medical Profession (Responsible Officer) regulations, 2010)





